Marshall University Marshall Digital Scholar

Theses, Dissertations and Capstones

2009

Effects of Microgravity on Cancer Stem Cells Cultured in a NASA Developed Bioreactor: Chemotherapeutic Implications.

Sarah Elizabeth Daron Kelly

Follow this and additional works at: https://mds.marshall.edu/etd

Part of the Medical Cell Biology Commons

Recommended Citation

Kelly, Sarah Elizabeth Daron, "Effects of Microgravity on Cancer Stem Cells Cultured in a NASA Developed Bioreactor: Chemotherapeutic Implications." (2009). *Theses, Dissertations and Capstones*. 1385. https://mds.marshall.edu/etd/1385

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Marshall Digital Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses, Dissertations and Capstones by an authorized administrator of Marshall Digital Scholar. For more information, please contact zhangj@marshall.edu, beachgr@marshall.edu.

Effects of Microgravity on Cancer Stem Cells Cultured in a NASA

Developed Bioreactor: Chemotherapeutic Implications.

Thesis submitted to The Graduate College of Marshall University

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Biological Sciences

by

Sarah Elizabeth Daron Kelly

Thesis Committee

Jagan V. Valluri, Ph.D., Committee Chairperson Pier Paolo Claudio, M.D., Ph.D., Committee Member Vincent E. Sollars, Ph.D. Committee Member Marshall University, Huntington, WV

May 2009

Abstract

The purpose of this study was to investigate the effects of simulated microgravity on cancer cell growth. Simulated microgravity is a condition in which cells are in constant free-fall and in which they are able to grow suspended without the shear and stress. Microgravity allows for important insights into the cellular mechanism and may be key in understanding why some cells thrive in this condition and others go into apoptosis. Cancer stem cells (CSCs) are considered a subset of the bulk tumor responsible for initiating and maintaining cancer. SAOS-2 is a human bone cancer cell line which consists of a heterogeneous population [10% of CD133(+) cells and 90% CD133(-)]. CD133 is a transmembrane pentameric glycoprotein and a surface marker for progenitor cells including neural and embryonic stem cells, and it is expressed in cancers, including some leukemias and brain tumors. We isolated CD133(+) cells from the SAOS-2 cell line by using a MACSorting system which magnetically sorts CD133(+) cells with the aid of an antibody against CD133 conjugated to a magnetic bead. SAOS-2 positivity to CD133 was assessed by flow cytometry. One million SAOS-2 CD133(+) MACSorted cells were cultured, in a Hydrodynamic Focusing Bioreactor (HFB) which was developed by NASA at the Johnson Space Center for modeling microgravity conditions. This experiment showed an increase of cell growth compared to the normal gravity control. We observed a 15-fold proliferation of the CD133(+) cellular fraction with cells that were cultured for 7-days at optimized conditions. Additionally, 100% of the harvested cells were found to be CD133(+), indicating that the HFB had selected for the SAOS-2 undifferentiated cellular fraction. CSCs are thought to be responsible for the formation and growth of neoplastic tissue and are naturally resistant to chemotherapy also in part due to their quiescent nature. We also tested the hypothesis that the microgravity environment could sensitize the CD133(+) resistant osteosarcoma cells to various chemotherapy agents at clinically relevant doses. SAOS-2 cells were cultured in three chemotherapy treatments: cisplatin, doxorubicin, and methotrexate. Toxicity and viability assays were performed on CD133(+) cells, CD133(-) cells, total SAOS-2 population, and on cells that were cultured in the HFB for 5-days with these different chemotherapies. Interestingly, we found, by FACS analysis and MTT assay, that the microgravity environment greatly sensitized the CSCs, which are normally resistant to chemotherapy treatments, to become susceptible to various chemotherapeutic agents. This experiment paves the way to less toxic and more effective chemotherapeutic treatments in patients.

Dedication

I would like to dedicate this to my Aunt Madeleine and Uncle Okie. I know that you do not always understand my dreams and goals but you have always been supportive and have encouraged me to follow my dreams. Knowing that you are proud of me has given me immeasurable strength to follow my heart, and for that I could never repay you both.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank many people for their help to bring me through this path. First and foremost my husband William A. Kelly Jr., without his patience and support at home and in the lab I would not be able to have the strength needed to finish. I have been privileged to have two great mentors and would like to thank Dr. Jagan Valluri and Dr. Pier Paolo Claudio, for they truly are great men. As I have worked on this project I have had input from many people that work with me and around me. It is hard to mention everyone but I must mention Altomare Di Benedetto, Pier Paolo Aimola, and Adelaide Greco for working with me. Also, I would like to thank Dr. Sollars and his lab for help with flow cytometry. I would like to also thank Dr. Somerville for his support of my project and his encouragement along with the rest of the Biology Department at Marshall University. I want to thank Dr. Niles for his encouragement and enthusiasm as I have progressed in the Biochemistry and Microbiology Department under Dr. Claudio. I would like to thank NASA-JSC, Celdyne, and Wyle Labs for use of the HFB systems, particularly Dr. Steve Gonda, Chief Scientist for Biotechnology at NASA-JSC. This research was partially supported and my fellowship by West Virginia State EPSCoR and NASA West Virginia Space Grant Consortium, WV-INBRE 5P20RR016477, and the Cell Differentiation and Development Center (CDDC) at Marshall University, NIH-R21-CA138510-01, NIH-COBRE-5P20RR020180, and WV-INBRE-5P20RR016477.

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Dedication	iii
Acknowledgments	iv
List of Figures	vii
List of Tables	xi
Abbreviations	xii
Chapter I: General Introduction	1
1.1 Cancer Stem Cells	1
1.2 Cell Markers	
1.2.1 Stem Cell Markers	
1.2.2 Cellular Activity Markers	7
1.3 Microgravity	
1.4 Chemotherapy	
1.5 Project objectives	
Chapter II: Materials and Methods	
2.1 General Culture Methods	
2.1.1 Cell Culture	
2.1.2 Hydrodynamic focusing bioreactor (HFB) cell culture	
2.2 General Antibody Labeling	
2.2.1 Antibody labeling for Cell Sorting	
2.2.2 Flow Cytometry Studies	
2.2.3 Immunofluorescence	

2.3 General Assays	8
2.3.1 Soft agar assay and sphere assay	8
2.3.2 <i>In vitro</i> growth characteristics and chemo sensitivity	8
2.3.3 MTT Assay	9
2.3.4 In vivo tumor formation assay	0
2.5 Statistical analysis	1
Chapter III: Results	2
3.1 Osteosarcoma stem-like cells proliferate in the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor (HFB)	2
3.2 CD133(-) osteosarcoma cells die by apoptosis in the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor (HFB)	6
3.3 Stem cell markers expression increase following culture in the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor	0
3.5 CD133(+) cells grow three dimensionally in the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor and form spheres.	3
3.6 CD133(+) cells derived from the H23 cell line selected in the HFB grow in nude mice	0
3.7 Simulated microgravity enhances apoptosis and sensitizes cancer stem cells to chemotherapy	6
Chapter IV: Discussion	5
References	9
Curriculum Vitae	9

List of Figures

Figure 1. A representation of asymmetrical cell division in normal tissue along side of tumorigenesis.
Figure 2. A diagram illustrating the distinction between cancer stem cell targeted (above) and conventional (below) cancer therapies (Adapted from Peter Znamenskiy http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/File:Cancer_stem_cells_text_resized.svg)
Figure 3. A structure model of CD133 proposed by Miraglia S. <i>et al.</i> (1997). This protein has an extracellular N-terminus, 5 hydrophobic transmembrane domains, 2 small cytoplasmic loops, 2 large extracellular loops and a cytoplasmic C- <i>terminus</i>
Figure 4. Different types of rotating wall vessel bioreactor systems. RCCS = rotary cell culture system; RWPV = rotating wall-perfused vessel; RCM = rotary culture max; HDFB = hydrodynamic focusing bioreactor; RWV = rotating wall vessel; and HARV = high aspect ratio vessel. By Mihailova et al. (2006)
Figure 5. Photograph of the HFB in use 11
Figure 6. Trypan blue exclusion cell count of SAOS-2 cells (osteosarcoma cells) cultured in the HFB. Blue bars indicate the number of cells placed in the bioreactor on day 1. Purple bars indicate the number of viable cells recovered after 5-days of culture in the bioreactor
Figure 7. Left Bright field contrast phase image (20X) of 3-D culture (spheres) formed from SAOS-2 cells that were grown in the HFB for 5-days. Right shows an image of CD133 immunofluorescence staining (40X) of SAOS-2 cells grown in the bioreactor for 5-days. 24
Figure 8. Trypan blue exclusion cell counts of an optimized experiment of HFB culture of SAOS-2 cells in the HFB after 7-days. CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells cultured in the bioreactor were selected and proliferated 15-fold after 7-days. Green bar indicates the number of SAOS-2 cells seeded in the HFB. Yellow bar indicates the number of viable CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells recovered after 7-days of optimized culture in the bioreactor. Orange bar indicate the number of CD133(+) cells present in the parental SAOS-2 population. The data is representative of three separate experiments yielding comparable results
Figure 9 SAOS-2 cells die by apoptosis after 5-days of culture in the hydrofocusing

Figure 9. SAOS-2 cells die by apoptosis after 5-days of culture in the hydrofocusing bioreactor as evidenced by Annexin-V staining/Facs analysis. A) Annexin-V staining of SAOS-2 cells cultured in 1G for 3-days. The analysis allows to distinguish in the diagram between living cells (lower left quadrant), early apoptotic cells (lower right quadrant), apoptotic cells (upper right quadrant), and necrotic cells (upper left quadrant). B) Annexin-V staining of SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 3-days. C) Annexin-V

Figure 15. A) Contrast phase microscopy image of a soft agar assay of parental SAOS-2 cells. B) Contrast phase microscopy image of a soft agar assay of HFB CD133(+) enriched SAOS-2 cells. 38

Figure 18. Pictures taken of *nude* mice. CD133(-) H23 cells were sorted using an antibody against CD133 coupled to magnetic beads. CD133(+) cells were obtained by 5-days of culture in the HFB. Mice show tumor formation capacity of 2X10⁶ cells injected. Left panel, shows lack of tumor formation in a mouse injected with CD133(-) cells. Central panel shows tumor formation in a mouse injected with H23 cells harvested from a static 1G culture. Left panel shows a considerable bigger tumor formation in a mouse injected with H23 cells harvested from a static 1G culture. Left panel shows a considerable bigger tumor formation in a mouse injected with CD133(+) cells selected from a 5-days culture of the H23 cells in the HFB.

Figure 20. Sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to methotrexate following growth in simulated microgravity. A) LD_{50} for methotrexate determined for the SAOS-2 cells. An LD_{50} of 22µg/mL for methotrexate was determined exposing the SAOS-2 cells to a 24-hours treatment to the drug, using the MTT assay. B) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 4µg/mL of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead. C) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 11µg/mL of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay.

Figure 21. Sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to doxorubicin following growth in simulated microgravity. A) LD₅₀ for doxorubicin determined for the SAOS-2 cells. An LD₅₀ of 0.5µg/mL for doxorubicin was determined exposing the SAOS-2 cells to a 24-hours treatment to the drug, using an MTT assay. B) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 0.25µg/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are sensitive to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are even more sensitive to the treatment, instead. C) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 0.5µg/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells show sensitivity to the clinically relevant dose of 0.5 μ g/mL of doxorubicin, however the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are greatly sensitized to the chemotherapy treatment. D) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to a dose of 1.1µg/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. The CD133(+) cells show sensitivity to a dose of 1.1µg/mL of doxorubicin, however the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitized to the chemotherapy treatment. E) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 2.2µg/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are sensitive to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected

List of Tables

Table 1. Average number of colonies counted in 6-well dishes in a triplicate experiment	:. 37
Table 2. Percentage of positivity to CD133, CD34 and CD38 of the various cell lines tested.	41
Table 3. Percentage of positivity to CD133, CD34, and CD38 of the various cell lines injected in mice.	43

Abbreviations

1G	1 (Normal) Gravity
AML	Acute myeloid leukemia
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
BMSSC	Bone Marrow Stromal Stem Cells
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CD	Cluster of Differentiation
CDDP	Cisplatin
CSCs	Cancer Stem Cells
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
DMSO	Dimethyl Sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DOX	Doxorubicin
ECM	Extracellular Matrix
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic Acid
FACS	Fluorescence-Activated Cell Sorting
FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
FcR	Fc Receptor
FITC	Fluorescein Isothiocyanate
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase
HARV	High Aspect Ratio Vessel
HFB/HDFB	Hydrodynamic Focusing Bioreactor

IACUC	Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee
LD ₅₀	Lethal Dose, drug concentration resulting in 50% inhibition of viability
MACSorted	Magnetic-Activated Cell Sorting
MTT	3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide
MTX	Methotrexate
NASA	National Aeronautics and Space Administration
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PE	Phycoerythrin
PS	Phospholipid Phosphatidylserine
RCCS	Rotary Cell Culture System
RCM	Rotary Culture Max
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
RPMI 1650	Roswell Park Memorial Institute medium
RWPV	Rotating Wall-Perfused Vessel
RWV	Rotating Wall Vessel
SCF	Stem Cell Factor
SCID	Severe Combined Immunodeficiency
SPARC	Secreted Protein Acidic and Rich in Cysteine
T-IC	Tumor Initiating Cell

Chapter I: General Introduction

1.1 Cancer Stem Cells

Cancer stem cells (CSCs) are considered a subset of the bulk tumor responsible for initiating and maintaining cancer. Neoplasm's or tumors may be viewed as tissue consisting of heterogeneous population of cells that differ in biological characteristics and potential for self-renewal [1]. Normal stem cells are characterized by three properties: 1) capability of self-renewal; 2) strict control on stem cell numbers; 3) ability to divide and differentiate to generate all functional elements of that particular tissue [2]. Compared to normal stem cells, cancer stem cells are believed to have no control on cell number. The cancer stem cell hypothesis asserts that solid tumors are maintained exclusively by a rare fraction of cancer cells with stem cell properties [3]. Thus, these cells should represent the primary therapeutic target in order to achieve complete eradication of the tumor. However, according to the model of clonal evolution of tumor cells, cancer is formed through the accumulation of genetic mutations in cells and gradual selection of clones [4, 5]. Therefore, the tumor is regarded as abnormal tissue that descended from a single cell through continuous accumulation of genetic errors and various epigenetic changes. However, several experiments carried out during the last decades have shown that not every tumor cell is a tumor initiating cell (T-IC) and that as many as 10 million tumor cells are required to transplant a new tumor from an existing one [5-8]. This evidence suggested the possibility that tumor cells may exist in a hierarchical state in which only a small number of those cells possess tumor initiating

potential.

The existence of cancer stem cells was first proven in the context of acute myeloid leukemia [9]. More recently, this principle has also been extended to other tumors, such as breast and brain cancer [10, 11]. Additionally, cancer stem cells have been reported to be the only tumorogenic population in many forms of solid tumors; being only a minor fraction among the bulk of more differentiated cells in the tumor [3, 12-14]. These cells appear to be capable of asymmetric division and self-renewal like that of normal stem cells (Fig. 1), and are unlimited in there proliferative potential which is required for tumor development and maintenance [5, 7, 15-19]. This small population of cancer stem cells (CSC) has been identified in adult and pediatric tumors [6, 8, 10, 11, 20-22].



Figure 1. A representation of asymmetrical cell division in normal tissue along side of tumorigenesis.

The recent discovery of CSCs has played a pivotal role in changing our view of carcinogenesis and chemotherapy [23-25]. At present, reduction in size of a tumor is considered as a response to the treatment. However, tumors often initially respond to treatment only to recur again (Fig. 2). Certain tumors are highly resistant to chemotherapy and other forms of treatment and although aggressive treatments destroy the majority of the cancerous cells, a small fraction of the cells survive and often regenerate into even larger masses of tumor cells [15, 26, 27]. This may explain why traditional chemotherapies can initially reduce tumor but fails to eradicate it, allowing eventual recurrence [1, 3, 14, 26, 28]. This may be an explanation for the recurrence if the treatment is only targeting cancer cells and not able to target the cancer stem cells.



Figure 2. A diagram illustrating the distinction between cancer stem cell targeted (above) and conventional (below) cancer therapies (Adapted from Peter Znamenskiy http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/File:Cancer_stem_cells_text_resized.svg)

CSCs are more resistant to therapy for two reasons. One is their quiescence nature, but they also have increased expression of anti-apoptotic proteins and drug efflux transporters [1, 29-33]. Cancer treatments available today mostly exploit the proliferative and metastatic potentials of the cancer cells; therefore, the majority of treatments are targeted at rapidly dividing cells and at molecular targets that represent the bulk of the tumor. Additionally, if a drug affects the growth of only a minor population within the tumor, there will be only a minimal decrease in the growth of the tumor in the short term and an increased risk for adaptations and resistances to occur in the long term. Theoretically, identification and characterization of the cancer stem cells may allow the development of treatment modalities that will target the cancer stem cells rather than the rapidly dividing cells in the cancer and eradication of the tumor altogether.

1.2 Cell Markers

1.2.1 Stem Cell Markers

Several surface cellular markers have been recently used to identify CSCs. One such marker is CD133 which is a transmembrane pentameric glycoprotein (Fig. 3), also known as AC133 or Prominin 1. The function of CD133 is unknown, it is expressed by hematopoietic progenitor cells as well as neural and embryonic stem cells, and it is expressed in cancers, including some leukemias and brain tumors [34, 35]. These CD molecules are a cluster of differentiation molecules present on the surface of various cells within the human body. The use of this marker for cancer research is becoming increasingly more popular.



Figure 3. A structure model of CD133 proposed by Miraglia S. *et al.* (1997). This protein has an extracellular N-terminus, 5 hydrophobic transmembrane domains, 2 small cytoplasmic loops, 2 large extracellular loops and a cytoplasmic C-*terminus*.

Also several other markers have been known for there importance. CD34 is a cell surface glycoprotein and functions as a cell-adhesion factor. In this role, CD34 mediates the attachment of stem cells to their niche, extra-cellular matrix or directly to stromal cells. CD34 expression is found in various malignant tumors [36, 37]. CD38 is another cluster of differentiation molecule and it is found on the surface of many white blood cells in the immune system [38]. The CD38 protein has been found in leukemia, myelomas, solid tumors, as well as bone metabolism [38]. CD38 also functions in cell adhesion, signal transduction and calcium signaling [38]. Acute myeloid leukemia (AML) cells observed as CD34(+) and CD38(-) are in an undifferentiated and primitive form and have been shown to engraft in immune-compromised mice [39].

CD117, also called KIT or C-kit receptor, is a cytokine receptor, tyrosine kinase type III, expressed on the surface of hematopoietic stem cells as well as other cell types.

This receptor binds to the cytokine stem cell factor (SCF) that promotes cell growth in certain cell types, and mutations of this receptor have been associated to some types of cancer [40]. CD117 is an important cell surface marker used to identify certain types of hematopoietic progenitors in the bone marrow [40]. In addition, the gene encoding CD117 is frequently over expressed and amplified in germ cell tumors, leukemia and gastrointestinal stromal tumors [40, 41]. When this receptor binds to SCF, it forms a dimer, which activates cell signaling by second messengers. Signaling through CD117 has been shown to play a role in cell survival, proliferation, and differentiation [42].

Stro-1 is frequently used to identify bone marrow stromal cell precursors and bone marrow stem cells [43, 44]. The Stro-1 antibody has been recently used as a single reagent to isolate human bone marrow stromal stem cells (BMSSC). This is due to Stro-1 being restricted specificity to surface molecule expressed by clonogenic BMSSC, with little or no reactivity to hematopoietic stem/progenitor populations or mature stromal elements [45]. It is considered also an early marker of embryonic stem cells. The role of Oct-4 as one of the essential pluripotent genes for embryonic stem cells is well documented [46], several studies have suggested roles of this gene in sustaining selfrenewal capacity of adult somatic stem cells. Oct-4, one of the earliest transcription factors of the embryo, is critically involved in the self-renewal of undifferentiated embryonic stem cells and has been recently shown involved in bladder tumor progression [47].

Osteocalcin is a non-collagenous protein found in bone and dentin. It is secreted by osteoblasts, and it is thought to play a role in mineralization and calcium ion homeostasis [48]. It is often used as a biochemical marker for the bone formation

processes and for mesenchymal stem cells [49, 50]. RunX-2 has been shown to be essential for osteoblastic differentiation and skeletal morphogenesis and acts as a scaffold for nucleic acids and regulatory factors involved in skeletal gene expression. RunX-2 is a transcription factor associated with osteoblasts differentiation that can bind DNA. Recently it has been shown that Sox-9 is dominant over RunX-2 function in mesenchymal precursors that are destined for a chondrogenic lineage during endochondral ossification [51].

1.2.2 Cellular Activity Markers

Other molecules involved in many different aspects of cellular activity were also markers of interest. Endoglin is a molecule that has been postulated to be involved in the cytoskeletal organization affecting cell morphology and migration [52]. Integrins are instead cell surface receptors that interact with the extracellular matrix (ECM) and act as cell signaling molecules. They define cellular shape, mobility, and also help regulate the cell cycle. These proteins play a role in the attachment of cells to other cells, and also aide in the attachment of a cell to the ECM. The signals integrins convert travel both ways in the cells. Signals travel outside-in: transducing information from the ECM to the cell, and inside-out: "exposing" the status of the cell to the extracellular world. Cell interaction and attachment to the ECM is a basic requirement to build a multicellular organism. One of the most important functions of surface integrins is their role in cell migration and homing [53, 54]. Another protein that also mediates cell-matrix interactions is Secreted Protein Acidic and Rich in Cysteine (SPARC). SPARC is a protein that, mediating cell-matrix interactions, plays a role in modulation of cell

adhesion, differentiation, and angiogenesis [55].

1.3 Microgravity

Conventional methods for cell culturing are based on methods that allow cells to attach to the bottom of a cell culture dish and as cells settle due to gravity they begin to grow in a monolayer fashion but do not fulfill all the original functions of the tissue from which they are originating. In contrast, the cellular constructs within the mammalian body are three-dimensional.[56]. These cell in microgravity are not the same as a low attachment dish because they attach to each other to form a three-dimensional. Microgravity (μ G) is a sustained free falling condition, in which these cells never reach the bottom and the cells in time begin to adapt to this new environment giving them the possibility to grow in all three dimensions [56]. On Earth, microgravity conditions can be produced by dropping from a tower or by parabolic flights in an airplane. However, the duration of microgravity obtained by these methods is too short for cells to exhibit obvious changes in growth and development. Simulated microgravity bioreactors provide this environment on Earth without time restriction.

Prolonged exposure of humans and experimental animals to the altered gravitational conditions of space flight has adverse effects on different cellular systems [57]. The effects of microgravity environment on tumor growth and carcinogenesis are unknown and this research field still lacks systematic investigation on microgravity induced gene expression, which is the key information needed to ultimately unfold the mechanism behind microgravity-induced diseases. There are several types of groundbased reactors that simulate microgravity effects. Various designs of rotating-wall vessels

have been used to create a three-dimensional culture environment with variable shear stress and microgravity simulating that in space [56]. The hydrodynamic focusing bioreactor (HFB) or sometimes labels as (HDFB) by (Fig 4), has many advantage to the rotating wall vessel RWV, such as the lack of formation of air bubbles, and it offers possibilities for controlling the location of the cell formations.

The effects of simulated microgravity on gene expression of human osteosarcoma cells cultured in a NASA-developed hydrofocusing bioreactor (HFB) were studied. The HFB (Celdyne, Houston, TX) developed by NASA at the Johnson Space Center, is a fluid filled dome, which rotates at a specified speed to provide a unique hydrofocusing capability that will allow for an extremely low-shear culture environment (Fig. 5). The NASA - designed bioreactors have been successfully used on Earth and in Space to enable investigators to use simulated or actual microgravity, respectively, to study the role of gravity on the formation of three-dimensional mammalian cell tissue models and production of bio-products. This reduction in structural energy used by the cell can be transferred to the production of secondary activities such as increased growth rates. In this study it was discovered that CSCs are stimulated to proliferate when they are placed in microgravity conditions and it has been tested that the absence of gravity will sensitize the CSCs or tumor stem cells to chemotherapeutic agents.



Figure 4. Different types of rotating wall vessel bioreactor systems. RCCS = rotary cell culture system; RWPV = rotating wall-perfused vessel; RCM = rotary culture max; HDFB = hydrodynamic focusing bioreactor; RWV = rotating wall vessel; and HARV = high aspect ratio vessel. By Mihailova et al. (2006)



Figure 5. Photograph of the HFB in use.

1.4 Chemotherapy

Effective therapies for cancer patients require a thorough understanding of mechanisms leading to tumor development and drug resistance. Cancer treatments available today are mostly targeted at its proliferation potential and its ability to metastasize, and hence the majority of treatments are targeted at rapidly dividing cells and at molecular targets that represent the bulk of the tumor. This may explain the failure of treatments to eradicate the disease or the recurrence of cancer. Although current treatments can reduce the size of the tumor, these effects are transient and usually do not improve patient's survival outcomes [58]. There are three aspects to consider in tumors where CSCs play a role. First, the mutation of normal stem cells or progenitor cells into cancer stem cells can lead to the development of the primary tumor. Second, during chemotherapy, most of the primary tumor cells may be removed, but if cancer stem cells are not eradicated, they become refractory cancer stem cells and may lead to recurrence of the tumor. Third, the cancer stem cells may migrate to distal sites from the primary tumor and cause metastasis [59]. Theoretically, identification and characterization of the

cancer stem cells may allow the development of treatment modalities that target the cancer stem cells rather than rapidly dividing cells in the cancer.

One of the least studied tumors, but the one to which children and young women pay the most expensive toll is osteosarcoma. Patients with osteosarcoma generally receive a combination of chemotherapy followed by surgery on the tumor to improve their chances of survival. Chemotherapy is usually given to control the spread of the disease and to reduce the tumor making surgery more manageable. Unfortunately, these treatments often have serious side effects, especially in children, because they can harm a broad range of normal cells. Recent findings suggest that osteosarcomas are derived from cancer stem cells that function as the "root" of the tumor.

In this study, the effects of cisplatin, methotrexate and doxorubicin on osteosarcoma cells were tested, because those are the commonly used drugs to combat this disease [60]. These drugs have different mechanisms of action. Cisplatin is an inorganic compound that is believed to kill cancer cells by binding to DNA, causing double-strand DNA breaks and interfering with its repair mechanism, eventually leading to cell death. Cisplatin is a cell cycle phase specific drug (S-Phase) [61].

Methotrexate and its active metabolites compete for the folate-binding site of the enzyme dihydrofolate reductase. Folic acid must be reduced to tetrahydrofolic acid by this enzyme for DNA synthesis and cellular replication to occur. Methotrexate functions by competitive inhibition of the enzyme, leading to blockage of tetrahydrofolate synthesis, depletion of nucleotide precursors, and inhibition of DNA, RNA and protein synthesis. Therefore, also methotrexate is a cell-cycle specific drug that acts during DNA synthesis [62].

Doxorubicin is an anthracycline antibiotic produced by the fungus *Streptomyces peucetius*. Doxorubicin's mechanism of action is DNA damaging. It damages DNA by intercalation of the anthracycline portion, metal ion chelation, or by generation of free radicals. Doxorubicin has also been shown to inhibit DNA topoisomerase II, which is critical to DNA function. However, it has been shown that its cytotoxic activity is cell cycle phase-nonspecific [63].

Current therapy for osteosarcoma includes neoadjuvant chemotherapy, surgery, and postoperative (adjuvant) chemotherapy [64, 65]. Doxorubicin has been proven effective in adjuvant chemotherapy regimens after surgery in preventing and/or reducing recurrence and metastasis rates in osteosarcoma patients that are operable [65, 66].

1.5 Project objectives

The goal of this study is to characterize the growth of CSCs in simulated microgravity as a model for cancer treatment development. This model will be used to select the best experimental condition required to culture CSCs in a microgravity-based bioreactor. The bioreactor will be used to simulate cancer stem cells growth in absence of microgravity, test for specific cell markers, and sensitivity of the CSCs to various chemotherapeutic agents.

The Specific Aims of this study are therefore:

- **1.** To culture CSCs under microgravity conditions and characterize their proliferation and differentiation.
- 2. Examine the expression of specific cellular markers.
- 3. To enhance cancer stem cells chemo sensitivity to various chemotherapy agents using microgravity (μ G) conditions and to characterize the biological mechanisms that drive cancer stem cells resistance to apoptosis induced by chemotherapy.

Chapter II: Materials and Methods

2.1 General Culture Methods

2.1.1 Cell Culture

SAOS-2, HOS, and U2OS (human osteosarcoma), T98G and U87MG (human glioblastoma), Du145 and LNCap (human prostate adenocarcinoma), WI38 and H23 (human lung fibroblast and lung adenocarcinoma, respectively), Hep3b (human hepatocarcinoma) and Hela (human cervical cancer) cells were obtained by the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, Manassas, VA). Mewo and HO-1 cells (human melanoma) were kindly provided by Dr. Paul B. Fisher (Virginia Commonwealth University, VA) and HN12 and HN30 cells (human head & neck squamous carcinoma) were kindly provided by Dr. George Yoo (Wayne State University, MI). Cells were grown in the ATCC-recommended media (either RPMI 1640 or D-MEM) at 37°C in a water-saturated atmosphere of 95% air and 5% CO₂. All media was supplemented with 2 mM L-glutamine and 10% fetal bovine serum (Hyclone, Logan, UT), 100-µg/mL penicillin, 100-µg /mL streptomycin (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA).

2.1.2 Hydrodynamic focusing bioreactor (HFB) cell culture

A hydrodynamic focusing bioreactor (HFB) cell culture system (Celdyne, Houston TX) is on loan from NASA and was used to culture cells. Cells were counted and a range of $1 \times 10^5 - 1.2 \times 10^7$ cells were placed in the 40 mL rotating chamber for 3days to 7-days set at 25 rpm with airflow set at 20%. Cells were then removed and counted again using trypan blue exclusion to determine cellular viability. The cells were either pelleted for future research or labeled with florescent markers for characterization.

2.2 General Antibody Labeling

2.2.1 Antibody labeling for Cell Sorting

Up to 2 X10⁷ cells were sorted either by a magnetic-activated cell sorting (MACSorting) system, which consists of magnetic beads conjugated to an antibody against CD133 (Miltenyi, Auburn, CA), or by flow cytometry (FACS Aria, BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA). In brief, cells were harvested using 0.25% trypsin, pelleted and labeled with CD133/1 biotin and CD133/2-PE. Cells were washed and labeled with antibiotin magnetic beads, and then passed through a magnetic column where the CD133(+) cells were retained, while unlabelled cells pass through the column. The CD133(+) retained cells were eluted from the columns after removal from the magnet. Positive and negative cells were then analyzed by FACS for purity.

2.2.2 Flow Cytometry Studies

Cells were analyzed by the antigenic criteria using anti-CD133 (prominin1) (Milteny Biotech, Auburn, CA), -CD34 (Milteny Biotech, Auburn, CA); -SPARC, -Sox-9, -RunX-2, -Osteocalcin, -Integrin-ß1, -Endoglin, -Stro-1 (all from SantaCruz, Santacruz, CA), -CD117/c-Kit (BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA), and –Oct-4 (Cell Signaling, Danvers, MA) and with the secondary antibodies goat antimouse (FITC) and

mouse anti goat (PE conjugated) (Santa Cruz, CA), Cells were detached using 0.02% EDTA in PBS and pelleted (10 min at 300 xg), washed in 0.1% BSA in PBS at 4°C and incubated in a solution of 1 μ g antibody + 9 μ L 0.1% BSA in 1X PBS. Cells were washed in the same solution once and were processed for sorting (FACS Aria, BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA). Propidium iodide stained cells were also analyzed with a fluorescenceactivated cell sorter (FACS Aria, BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA), and the data were analyzed using the Flow-Jo program (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA). Cell cycle was analyzed by flow cytometry as follows: following staining with a primary antibody against CD133 (Milteny Biotec, Auburn, CA), cells were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 30 minutes at room temperature, washed in PBS, then left for 1-hour in PBS/milk 6%. Then cells were stained with a DNA staining solution (0.1 % Triton X-100, 0.1 % sodium citrate, 1 mg/mL RNAse A and 50 mg/mL propidium iodide) for 2-hours at room temperature in the dark. Isotypes and non-probed cells were used as controls. Multiple cell cycle analysis studies were performed using FACS Aria to obtain a reproducible model experiments on growing cells.

2.2.3 Immunofluorescence

2X10⁴ cells were seeded on two-well micro-chamber slides (Nunc, Naperville, IL). On the day cells were stained, they were washed with PBS and blocked in a mixture of 0.5% BSA, 2 mM EDTA, and FcR blocking reagent (Miltenyi, Auburn, CA) for 20 minutes. The primary antibodies were incubated for 20 minutes on ice, washed with PBS twice, and a secondary anti-mouse or anti-rabbit conjugated with FITC or PE (e-Bioscience, San Diego, CA) antibodies were used at a dilution of 1:200 and were

incubated on ice for 15 minutes. Negative controls were performed with secondary antibodies only. The slides were examined under an inverted Olympus IX70 microscope (Olympus America, Inc. Melville, NY). Fluorescence images were captured with Sensicam QE camera (Cooke Co., Auburn Hills, MI) and operated with SlideBook 3.0 software (Intelligent Imaging Innovations Inc., Denver, CO).

2.3 General Assays

2.3.1 Soft agar assay and sphere assay

Cells were counted and $5x 10^3$ SAOS-2 and CD133(+) and CD133(-) SAOS-2 cells were plated in 6-well culture dishes in 3 mL of soft agar growth medium; 500 µL of medium per well were added every 2-days. The spheres formed were counted under the microscope. Cells were also plated in ultra-low attachment dishes (Corning, Lowell, MA catalogue# 3262), and the number of spheres for each well was evaluated after 7-days and 14-days of culture. The ultra-low attachment surface has a neutral hydrophilic hydrogel coating, which greatly reduces binding of attachment proteins. This minimizes cells attachment and spreading.

2.3.2 In vitro growth characteristics and chemo sensitivity

To determine the *in vitro* growth rate of each cell line, 30,000 cells/cm² were seeded in the appropriate tissue culture media. Cells were then harvested and counted by trypan blue dye exclusion every 24-hours, and doubling time was calculated during the exponential phase of growth (from 48-hours to 96-hours after seeding). For saturation

density, from day 4 onwards, the medium was changed daily, and cells were counted every 2-days until they stopped growing. The degree of cisplatin, doxorubicin, and methotrexate resistance was expressed by lethal dose of the drug concentration resulting in 50% inhibition of viability (LD_{50}) of the various cell lines. LD_{50} was calculated by assessing cell viability using trypan blue exclusion staining and confirmed by MTT assay. Cisplatin (Alexis Biochemicals, San Diego, CA), doxorubicin (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) and methotrexate (MP Biomedicals, Solon, OH) were dissolved to a stock concentration of 100 µg/mL, 50 µg/mL, and 20 µg/mL, respectively and diluted in normal saline immediately before the experiments. Cells were treated with the chemotherapeutic agent for 1-hour, and then were washed and fresh culture medium was added. Cell viability was assessed 24-hours after treatment. Or the cells were treated continuously for 24-hours with the chemotherapeutic agent, and their viability was assessed after treatment. To determine the LD_{50} values 30,000 cells/cm² were seeded in their growth medium containing 10% FBS, and after 24-hours the medium was replaced with medium containing 10% FBS and no drug (control) or with different concentrations of the chemotherapy drugs. After 48-hours, cells were harvested and counted by trypan blue dye exclusion to estimate the percentages of cell death compared with the appropriate control, which were then used to calculate the LD_{50} values.

2.3.3 MTT Assay

 $1X10^4$ exponentially growing cells were seeded in 100 µL of medium in 96microwell, flat-bottomed plates. For each of the variants tested, 7 replicas were performed. Following 24-hours in culture (to allow the cells to attach and resume

growth), 20 μ L of different concentrations of the drug were added to each well containing untreated cells. Normal saline (PBS) was added to the controls. Cells were exposed to the drugs either for 24-hours continuously or for one hour time intervals, as indicated. At the end of drug exposure, the CDDP, MTX, or DOX treated cells as well as parallel control cells were incubated for 3 hours with 50 μ L of MTT solution (5 mg/mL). After incubation, culture medium in each well was discarded and replaced with 50 μ L of DMSO. After 10 minutes shaking, the absorbance of each well was determined by a spectrophotometer at 510 nm. The percentage of cell viability was calculated by multiplying the ratio absorbance of the sample versus the control by 100. Chemotherapeutic drugs LD₅₀ was determined as a chemotherapeutic drugs concentration showing 50% of cell survival as compared with the control cells. The experiments were replicated 7 times.

2.3.4 In vivo tumor formation assay

Animal care and humane use and treatment of mice were in strict compliance with: (*a*) institutional guidelines; (*b*) the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (National Academy of Sciences, 1996); and (*c*) the Association for Assessment and Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care International. An animal protocol was approved from the institutional IACUC committee for this study. Tumors were generated by the subcutaneous injection of HOS, SAOS-2, and H23 cells into nude mice (male and female NU/NU-*nu*BR outbred, isolator-maintained mice, 4–5 weeks of age from Charles Rivers, Wilmington, MA).

The nude mice were injected along the right dorsal flanks (one flank/mouse) with $2X10^6$ of CD133(+), CD133(-), and CD133(+) HFB cultured HOS or SAOS-2, or $2X10^6$ of CD133(-), total population and CD133(+) HFB cultured H23 cells/flank. The CD133(+) and CD133(-) cells were selected using a CD133 antibody coupled to magnetic-activated cell sorting (MACSorted) system. The CD133(+) HOS, SAOS-2, or H23 cultured HFB cells were selected by culturing the HOS, SAOS-2, or H23 cells for 5-days in the HFB. The expression of CD133 on the cells was confirmed by flow cytometry before injecting the cells into nude mice. Animal weight was monitored weekly. Tumor growth was followed by measuring the longest axis of the tumor and the axis perpendicular to this with a caliper. Tumor volume was calculated with the formula tumor volume = $(\text{length})*(\text{width})^2/2$.

2.5 Statistical analysis

The results for each variant in the different experimental designs represent an average of 4 to 5 different experiments. The data of 7 or more measurements were averaged; the coefficient of variation among these values never exceeded 10%. Mean values and standard errors were calculated for each point from the pooled normalized to control data. Statistical analysis of the significance of the results was performed with a 1-way ANOVA.

Chapter III: Results

3.1 Osteosarcoma stem-like cells proliferate in the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor (HFB)

Simulated microgravity is a condition in which cells are in constant free fall and in which they are able to grow in an anchorage independent manner. Since the effects of microgravity on tumors are unknown, this study sought to investigate the effects of simulated microgravity, using the HFB. This allowed for absence of shearing stress on the growth capacity of tumor cells of different embryonic origin.

It was found that when a known number of SAOS-2 cells were seeded in the HFB, only a small fraction of these cells survived the treatment, independently from the cellular density seeded in the bioreactor. The cell count of viable SAOS-2 cells recovered after 5-days of culture in the HFB in three separate experiments was dramatically reduced (Fig. 6).


Figure 6. Trypan blue exclusion cell count of SAOS-2 cells (osteosarcoma cells) cultured in the HFB. Blue bars indicate the number of cells placed in the bioreactor on day 1. Purple bars indicate the number of viable cells recovered after 5-days of culture in the bioreactor.

Interestingly, the SAOS-2 cells that were recovered from the bioreactor formed

spheres and appeared to be significantly smaller than a sample from a plate of adherent

normal gravity (1G) cultured SAOS-2 cells harvested by trypsin treatment. Cells grown in

the HFB for 5-days show spheres derived from SAOS-2 cells (Fig. 7).





Figure 7. Left Bright field contrast phase image (20X) of 3-D culture (spheres) formed from SAOS-2 cells that were grown in the HFB for 5-days. Right shows an image of CD133 immunofluorescence staining (40X) of SAOS-2 cells grown in the bioreactor for 5-days.

The cells apparent change in morphology and ability to form spheres in the HFB environment indicates that the HFB selected cells could be cancer stem-like cells. This is supported by others that have demonstrated the presence of cancer stem-like cells within primary bone sarcomas, as well as the osteosarcoma cell lines MG-63, OS-521, 0S-01-187, OS-99-01, and the chondrosarcoma cell line CS-828 [67]. To test this hypothesis immunophenotyping was performed on these cells, and found that the SAOS-2 HFB selected cells were 100% positive to CD133, a typical stem cell marker of mesenchymal origin (Fig. 7).

Since the SAOS-2 cells that were recovered from the bioreactor were all CD133(+), the next step was to determine whether the CD133(+) cells not only survive microgravity but may possibly be stimulated to proliferate in the microgravity environment. To this end, CD133(+) cells were selected from the SAOS-2 cells using a MACSorting system and placed CD133(+) cells into the HFB for 5-days. Interestingly, SAOS-2 cells MACSorted with an antibody against CD133 and cultured in the bioreactor for 5-days increased in number by two-fold (Fig. 6).

After a few trials of cell culture optimization, we were able to achieve a 15-fold increase in proliferation of CD133(+) cancer stem-like cells from the parental SAOS-2 cells over a 7-day period. This was achieved by stopping the reactor every 24-hours and gently mixing the culture 10 times in an orthogonal manner over a period of one minute, which allowed for redistribution of the media in the dome and mixing of the nutrient with the proliferating cells (Fig. 8). This shows that it is possible to select and proliferate a specific population contained in the SAOS-2 parental cell line when following an optimized protocol of cell culture in the HFB. Similar results were achieved using various other cancer cell lines HOS, U2OS, and H23 cells.



Figure 8. Trypan blue exclusion cell counts of an optimized experiment of HFB culture of SAOS-2 cells in the HFB after 7-days. CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells cultured in the bioreactor were selected and proliferated 15-fold after 7-days. Green bar indicates the number of SAOS-2 cells seeded in the HFB. Yellow bar indicates the number of viable CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells recovered after 7-days of optimized culture in the bioreactor. Orange bar indicate the number of CD133(+) cells present in the parental SAOS-2

population. The data is representative of three separate experiments yielding comparable results.

3.2 CD133(-) osteosarcoma cells die by apoptosis in the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor (HFB)

Since only a small fraction of the osteosarcoma SAOS-2 as well as HOS cells placed in the HFB, were recovered after 3-days or 5-days of culture, this study tested whether these cells were being negatively selected by the HFB pushing them to undergo apoptosis. The SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 3-days and 5-days versus the CD133(+) MACSorted cells cultured in the same conditions were analyzed by Annexin-V.

Apoptosis is an active organized cell death process characterized by morphological and biochemical features occurring at different stages. Once triggered, apoptosis proceeds with different kinetics that are cell type specific, this culminates with cell disruption and formation of apoptotic bodies. One of the earliest indications of apoptosis is the translocation of the membrane phospholipid phosphatidylserine (PS) from the inner to the outer leaflet of the plasma membrane. Once exposed to the extracellular environment, binding sites on PS become available for Annexin-V, a protein with a high affinity for PS. The translocation of PS precedes other apoptotic processes such as loss of plasma membrane integrity, DNA fragmentation, and chromatin condensation. As such, Annexin-V can be used for the easy, flow cytometric identification and sorting of cells in the early stages of apoptosis.

This study analyzed SAOS-2 cells cultured for 3-days or 5-days in the bioreactor and found that SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 3-days or 5-days die by apoptosis as shown by a flow cytometric assay of Annexin-V and propidium iodide staining of the

samples (Fig. 9 B and D). The cells that were cultured for 3-days in the HFB were found to have 24% of the cells in apoptosis. Interestingly, the fraction of cells dying by apoptosis increased to 62% after 5-days of culture in the HFB, confirming the initial observation (Figs. 6-9). Most importantly, samples of CD133(+) MACSorted cells grown in the HFB for 5-days didn't show such an increase in apoptosis by Annexin-V staining when compared to the control sample (Figs. 10E and F). In the same culture conditions in the HFB, the CD133(+) cells proliferate while the CD133(-) cells instead die by apoptosis.



Figure 9. SAOS-2 cells die by apoptosis after 5-days of culture in the hydrofocusing bioreactor as evidenced by Annexin-V staining/Facs analysis. A) Annexin-V staining of SAOS-2 cells cultured in 1G for 3-days. The analysis allows to distinguish in the diagram between living cells (lower left quadrant), early apoptotic cells (lower right quadrant), apoptotic cells (upper right quadrant), B)

Annexin-V staining of SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 3-days. C) Annexin-V staining of SAOS-2 cells cultured in 1G for 5-days. D) Annexin-V staining of SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 5-days. E) Annexin-V staining of CD133(+) MACSorted SAOS-2 cells which were cultured in 1G for 5-days. F) Annexin-V staining of CD133(+) MACSorted SAOS-2 cells which were cultured in the HFB for 5-days.

	Alive	Early Apoptosis Apoptosis		Necrosis	
A	89.86	5.51	2.49	2.13	
В	73.68	16.41	7.25	2.66	
С	97.57	0.06	0.01	2.34	
D	37.38	57.38	0.36	4.89	
E	88.2	2.7	0.79	8.32	
F	77.8	15.78	4.41	2.01	

This study also investigated this phenomenon by measuring the activity of caspase by using a colorimetric caspase kit that measures the activity of caspase-3 in the samples. Caspases are essential in cells for apoptosis and failure of apoptosis is one of the main contributions to tumor development. Caspase-3 is an effector-caspase that cleaves other protein substrates within the cell, to trigger the apoptotic process.

This study found that SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 5-days showed an increase of 1.6-fold in the caspase-3 activity detected (Fig. 10), which is an indicator of the apoptotic index in these cells.



Figure 10. Relative caspase-3 activity of SAOS-2 cells cultured for 5-days in the HFB compared to SAOS-2 cells grown in static 1G condition.

3.3 Stem cell markers expression increase following culture in

the Hydro-Focusing Bioreactor

Perhaps the most intriguing capability conferred by the rotating, low-shear bioreactor system is the opportunity to study, under controlled conditions, the interaction of cells of a given type or the interaction of one cell type with another when cells in suspension are free to form their own associations. This study wanted to analyze the expression levels of various markers related to the development of stem cells of mesenchymal origin. The expression of the analyzed genes affected by three-dimensional growth overall amplified as illustrated by the increased production of the cell adhesion molecules by cells in spheroids.

The expression of CD133, CD34, CD38, Osteocalcin, SPRAC, Sox-9, RunX-2, Stro-1, CD117/c-Kit, Oct-4, Endoglin, and Integrin-β1 was examined by flow cytometry. The percent of fluorescence (the index of the expression level of the examined marker) of the various markers were examined in cells cultured in static condition or cells cultured in the HFB for 5-days (Fig. 11). The expression levels of the examined markers increased after 5-days of culture in the HFB compared to the expression levels of the same marker on cells cultured in 1G static condition (attached to the culture dish and under normal gravity conditions). Interestingly, the SAOS-2 cells grown in the HFB showed the highest relative increase in the expression levels of Sox-9, CD133, Osteocalcin, Integrin-B1, Sparc, RunX-2, and Endoglin (94.7%, 89.3%, 82%, 81.8%, 81.3%, 79%, and 76%, respectively), when compared to SAOS-2 cells cultured under normal gravity conditions. Oct-4, CD117, Stro-1, and CD34 also showed an increase in their expression (75.9%, 67.5%, 47.6%, 22.36%, respectively) compared to the 1G growth versus SAOS-2 cells grown in simulated microgravity for 5-days. This study found no change in the expression levels of CD38 in the same conditions. The experiment has been repeated 5 times with comparable results and standard deviations were calculated and are reported on the diagram as error bars. Following the growth in the HFB for 5-days SAOS-2 cells were stained for CD133, Sox-9, SPARC, and CD117 to show the positivity to these stem cell markers by immunofluorescence (Fig 12).



Figure 11. Fluorescence index of various stem cell and differentiation markers examined in cells cultured in 1G static condition, and after culture in the bioreactor for 5-days. Yellow bars indicate the basal levels of expression of the various markers in parental SAOS-2 cells cultured in normal 1G gravity condition (control). Blue bars indicate the expression levels of the various markers in parental SAOS-2 cells that were cultured in microgravity condition for 5-days, resulting in a population of selected and proliferated CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells.

	CD133/2	RUNX2	SOX9	Integrin	SPARC	Osteocalcin
Saos-2	9.9	20.6	5	17.8	18.4	17.8
HFB Saos-2	99.2	99.6	99.7	99.6	99.7	99.8
	Endoglin	Oct3/4	CD117	STRO1	CD34	CD38
Saos-2	20	19.3	10.8	17.2	1.14	4.08
HFB Saos-2	96	95.2	78.3	64.8	23.5	3.9



Figure 12. Immunofluorescence staining (40x) and positivity of SAOS-2 cells to CD133, Sox-9, SPARC, and CD117/c-Kit following growth in the bioreactor for 5-days.

3.5 CD133(+) cells grow three dimensionally in the Hydro-

Focusing Bioreactor and form spheres.

The SAOS-2 CD133(+) enriched osteosarcoma cells proliferate and assemble three-

dimensionally as sarcospheres after 3-days culture in the bioreactor, which is yet another

characteristic of stem cell growth. This study shows at 10X and 40X magnification power,

respectively, the sarcospheres grown in the bioreactor after 3-days of culture in simulated microgravity (Figs. 13A and 13B). Interestingly, the CD133(+) enriched SAOS-2 cells that were grown in simulated microgravity were able to re-establish the parental cell line, which is constituted by about 10%±6.8 CD133(+) cells and 90%±6.8 CD133(-) cells, after a period of one week then seeded into irradiated culture dishes, which allow for adherent cells to attach to the plastic environment (Figs. 13C and 13D). In the reconstituted cell culture some not-adhering cells were noticeable, which we speculated were the stem-like cells or CSCs.



Figure 13. Phase contrast images of spheres formed by HFB SAOS-2 CD133(+) enriched osteosarcoma cells. All scale bars are 100 μ m. A) HFB grown SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells CD133(+) are able to proliferate and assemble three-dimensionally as sarcospheres after 3-days of culture in the bioreactor (10X magnification). B) HFB grown SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells CD133(+) are able to proliferate and assemble three-dimensionally as sarcospheres after 3-days of culture in the bioreactor (10X magnification). B) HFB grown SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells CD133(+) are able to proliferate and assemble three-dimensionally as sarcospheres after 3-days of culture in the bioreactor (40X magnification). C) HFB grown SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells CD133(+) seeded into an irradiated plastic culture dish, reconstitute the normal

attached phenotype of the parental SAOS-2 cells after one week of culture (10X magnification). Arrows point at CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells showing a rounded and weakly attaching phenotype. D) HFB grown SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells CD133(+) seeded into an irradiated plastic culture dish, reconstitute the normal attached phenotype of the parental SAOS-2 cells after one week of culture (40X magnification). Arrow points at CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells showing a rounded and weakly attaching phenotype.

This study also tested the ability of CD133(+) SAOS-2 MACSorted cells to form sarcospheres if placed in ultra low-attaching dishes. Their ability to form spheres was less efficient when compared to those cells that have been cultured in the HFB, but they were still able to form spheres (Figs 14A and 14B). The SAOS-2 CD133(+) MACSorted enriched cells were also tested for the ability to attach to tissue culture dishes and to reconstitute the parental SAOS-2 cell line. As expected, the MACSorted CD133(+) enriched cells placed in attaching tissue culture dishes after being cultured in ultra lowattaching dishes for two weeks, reconstituted the parental SAOS-2 cell line after one week of culture by attaching to the dish, manifesting a flattened and differentiated phenotype over time (Figs 14C and 14D). The SAOS-2 cell line was reconstituted after 10-days of inoculation of CD133(+) enriched cells in adhering tissue culture dishes (Fig. 14E).



Figure 14. Phase contrast images of spheres formed by MACSorted CD133(+) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells in ultra low-attaching dishes. All scale bars are 100 μm. A) MACSorted CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells assemble three-dimensionally as sarcospheres after 2 weeks of culture in ultra low-attaching dishes (20X magnification). B) Another example of MACSorted CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells forming sarcospheres after 2 weeks of culture in ultra low-attaching dishes (10X magnification). C) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells deriving from three-dimensional cultures grown in ultra low-attaching dishes seeded into attaching dishes shows adherent and differentiated phenotype after 3-days. D) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells deriving from three-dimensional cultures grown in ultra low-attaching dishes seeded into attaching dishes show an adherent and differentiated phenotype after 5-days. E) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells deriving from three-dimensional cultures grown in ultra low-attaching dishes show an adherent and differentiated phenotype after 5-days. E) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells deriving from three-dimensional cultures grown in ultra low-attaching dishes show an adherent and differentiated phenotype after 5-days. E) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells deriving from three-dimensional cultures grown in ultra low-attaching dishes seeded into attaching dishes show an adherent and differentiated phenotype after 5-days. E) SAOS-2 osteosarcoma cells deriving from three-dimensional cultures grown in ultra low-attaching dishes seeded into attaching dishes show an a

An additional indication that two distinct populations are identifiable in the SAOS-

2 cell line is the evidence that CD133(+) MACSorted SAOS-2 cells have enhanced ability to grow in soft agar when compared to the parental cells. The cells were plated in 6-well plates performing 6 replicas of each experimental point. Equal number of SAOS-2 cells and of CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells ($5x 10^3$ cells/well) were seeded in 6 replicas into a six-well dish. The efficiency of CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells to grow in soft agar and to assemble in three-dimensional structures is much higher than that of the parental SAOS-2 cells. Six hundred and forty \pm 240 colonies were counted from the soft-agar 6-well dishes seeded with the CD133(+) SAOS-2 enriched cells compared to only 20 \pm 12 colonies counted from the soft-agar dishes seeded with the CD133(-) SAOS-2 cells. Interestingly, 120 \pm 80 colonies were counted from the soft-agar could be due to the presence of a fraction (consistently, about 10% \pm 6.8) of stem-like cells within the SAOS-2 cell line (Table 1). The soft-agar assay performed on the parental SAOS-2 cells formed spheres, but with very low efficiency when compared to the enriched CD133(+) cells (Figs 15A and 15B).

Table 1. Average number of colonies counted in 6-well dishes in a triplicate experiment.

U			<u> </u>	
	Parental SAOS-2	CD133(+)	CD133(-)	
Total number of colonies	120±80	640±240	20±12	



Figure 15. A) Contrast phase microscopy image of a soft agar assay of parental SAOS-2 cells. B) Contrast phase microscopy image of a soft agar assay of HFB CD133(+) enriched SAOS-2 cells.

Further evidence that there are two distinct populations in the SAOS-2 cell line, which appears to be composed of CD133(+) and CD133(-) cells, is that these two different populations have a distinct cell cycle profile. A flow cytometry analysis of SAOS-2 cells grown in 1G culture cells was performed. Cells were sorted by their CD133 status and stained with propidium iodide. CD133(-) cells exhibited a different cell cycle profile with respect to the CD133(+) population. The flow cytometric assay of SAOS-2 cells demonstrated that the CD133(-) SAOS-2 population had 13.8% of cells in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle, while the CD133(+) cells showed an increased fraction (49%) of cells in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle (Fig. 16). Comparable results were obtained in parallel and repeated experiments.



Figure 16. Flow cytometry analysis of SAOS-2 cells grown in 1G static culture sorted by their CD133 status and stained with propidium iodide showing two distinct populations, the CD133(+) and CD133(-) SAOS-2 cells with a different cell cycle profile.

To determine if the CD133(+) cells were increasing their proliferation due to the effect of microgravity an antibody for Ki-67 was used and examined through flow cytometeric assay. The antibody Ki-67 reacts with a human nuclear antigen that is present in proliferating cells, but absent in quiescent cells [68]. SAOS-2 cells grown in the bioreactor for 5-days were stained with anti-CD133 and the proliferation marker anti-Ki-67 demonstrated increased proliferation in the HFB compared to the SAOS-2 cells grown in 1G culture (Fig. 17). The fraction of SAOS-2 CD133(+) cells exhibited increased expression of Ki-67, 14.27% to 53.98%, when cultured in 1G versus CD133(+) cells cultured for 5-days in the HFB. Comparable results were obtained in three parallel experiments.



Figure 17. Immunophenotype of SAOS-2 cells grown in 1G versus HFB culture showing that the SAOS-2 cells grown for 5-days in simulated microgravity contain the majority of the cells stained for Ki-67.

3.6 CD133(+) cells derived from the H23 cell line selected in the HFB grow in nude mice.

It has been recently shown that CD133 cellular positivity is necessary for the engraftment of certain tumor stem-like cells in nude mice [69]. Hammati et al. demonstrated that neurospheres derived from pediatric tumors could engraft, migrate, proliferate, and differentiate in neonatal rat brains. These results were broadened when *in vivo* serially transplantable mouse brain tumors were generated from an intracranial injection of human glioblastoma multiforme–derived neurosphere cultures [70]. Interestingly, in the Galli et al. report although 100% of the primary intracranial injections generated tumors, only 50% of subcutaneous injections developed into a cancer, which highlights the importance of microenvironment for brain tumor development [70]. Various tumor cell lines were characterized and screened for CD133

expression and found that the various cell lines tested contained a diverse percentage of CD133(+) cells (Table 2).

Even more recently it has been shown that AML cells that exhibit CD34+/CD38cancer-stem-like cells are able to migrate [39] and grow *in vivo* generating metastasis and show decreased sensitivity to chemotherapy [71]. In particular, Lapidot et al. fractionated AML cells on the basis of cell-surface-marker expression and found that the leukemiainitiating cells that could engraft SCID mice to produce large numbers of colony-forming progenitors were CD34+/CD38-; however, the CD34+/CD38+ and CD34- fractions contained no cells with these properties [39, 72, and 73]. The various tumor cell lines were also screened for the expression of CD34, and CD38 (Table 2).

Cell	Tumor type	% CD133 (+)	%CD34(+)	%CD38(+)
Line				
HOS	Human osteosarcoma	37.7±7.8	5.58 ± 2.2	0.52 ± 0.07
SAOS-2	Human osteosarcoma	10.86 ± 6.8	1.14 ± 0.13	4.08 ± 0.08
U2OS	Human osteosarcoma	1.06 ± 0.05	70.5±0.6	0.51 ± 0.06
T98G	Human glioblastoma	0.3±0.1	$0.4{\pm}0.2$	0.2 ± 0.01
U87MG	Human glioblastoma	0.2 ± 0.1	0.8 ± 0.3	0.4 ± 0.2
Du145	Human prostate adenocarcinoma	0.6±0.3	0.3 ± 0.05	1.2 ± 0.03
LNCap	Human prostate adenocarcinoma	1±0.6	1.9 ± 0.3	0.4 ± 0.2
WI38	Human lung fibroblast	2.4±1	1.6 ± 0.5	0.5 ± 0.2
H23	Human lung adenocarcinoma	5.36 ± 0.75	5.18±1.1	0.4±0.13
Hep3b	Human hepatocarcinoma	96.8±0.6	0.6 ± 0.03	0.1 ± 0.01
Hela	Human cervical carcinoma	0.8 ± 0.7	2.5±1	0
Mewo	Human melanoma	0.5±0.1	0	0
HO-1	Human melanoma	1.4 ± 0.6	0.8 ± 0.2	0.3 ± 0.1
HN-12	Human H&N squamo cellular	0.4±0.3	0.2 ± 0.1	0.3±0.1
	carcinoma			
HN-30	Human H&N squamo cellular	0.1 ± 0.1	0.2 ± 0.1	0.2 ± 0.1
	carcinoma			

Table 2. Percentage of positivity to CD133, CD34 and CD38 of the various cell lines tested

Because it has been recently shown that CD133 cellular positivity is necessary for the engraftment of certain tumor stem-like cells in nude mice [69], this study tested CD133(+) osteosarcoma cells to evaluate if they would grow *in vivo* by engrafting nude mice on their flank. A series of six equally distributed female and male *nude* mice per group (CD133-; CD133+, and CD133+/HFB cells) were injected with 2X10⁶ HOS cells in the presence of matrigel on their flank. The cells were either MACSorted for CD133(+) and CD133(-) from a static culture of HOS cells, or were enriched and proliferated in the HFB for 5-days. Before injecting the cells were immunophenotyped by flow cytometry for the expression of CD133, CD34, and CD38. The CD133(+) and CD133(-) were checked for purity along with cells enriched by the HFB and found to be 99.7% pure on average.

Interestingly, HOS cells did show the highest percentage of CD133 positive cells $(37.7\%\pm7.8)$. Additionally, HOS cells were shown to contain a high percentage of CD38(-) within the CD34(+) cells $(97.62\%\pm1.2)$ (Table 3). It was also found $30.19\%\pm0.5$ CD38(-) /CD34(+) HOS cells were within the CD133(+) population. Comparable results were obtained in parallel and repeated experiments.

5							
Cell Line	CD133(+)	CD34(+)	CD38(+)	CD38(+) within CD34(+)	CD34(+) within CD38(+)	CD38(-) within CD34(+)	CD34(-) within CD38(+)
HOS	37.7	5.58	0.52	2.38	38.46	97.62	61.54
SAOS-2	10.86	1.14	4.08	61.75	70.26	48.25	29.74
U2OS	1.06	70.5	0.51	0.79	80.85	99.21	19.15
H23	5.36	5.18	0.4	48.2	46.56	51.81	53.44
Cell Line	CD34(+) within CD133(+)	CD38(+) within CD133(+)	CD38(-) within CD133(+)	CD34(-) within CD133(+)	CD34(+)/ CD38(-) within CD133(+)	CD34(+)/ CD38(+) within CD133(+)	
HOS	1.99	13.03	86.97	98.01	30.19	6.49	
SAOS-2	10.42	23.26	76.74	89.58	11.66	25.27	
U2OS	87.07	52.03	47.97	12.93	73.93	14.46	
H23	22.24	42.37	57.63	77.76	21.36	89.58	

Table 3. Percentage of positivity to CD133, CD34, and CD38 of the various cell lines injected in mice.

Unfortunately, against expectations, none of the mice injected with the HOS cells grew tumors after 6 weeks of observation in two separate sets of experiments. Therefore, the experiment was repeated using the SAOS-2 cell line in which we found 10.86% CD133(+) cells. A series of six equally distributed female and male *nude* mice per group (CD133-; CD133+, and CD133+/HFB cells) were injected with 2X10⁶ SAOS-2 cells in the presence of matrigel on their flank. The cells were either MACSorted for CD133(+) and CD133(-) from a static culture of SAOS-2 cells, or were enriched and proliferated in the HFB for 5-days. Before injecting the cells, the expression of CD133, CD34, and CD38 were checked by flow cytometry. Again, CD133(+), CD133(-) and HFB cultured cells were 99.7% pure on average across the groups as asserted by flow cytometry. SAOS-2 cells did contain an average of 1.14%±0.13 CD34(+) cells and 4.08±0.08 CD38(+) cells. SAOS-2 cells were also shown to contain a high percentage of CD38(-) within the CD34(+) cells (48.25%±0.5) (Table 3) and 11.66%±0.5 of CD38(-)/CD34(+)

cells within the CD133(+) SAOS-2 population. However, those mice did not grow tumors after 6 weeks of observation in two separate sets of experiments.

It was decided to repeat the test using the H23 human lung adenocarcinoma cells, a cell line that had been previously used in the lab to generate tumor xenografts on the flank of *nude* mice [74]. A series of six equally distributed female and male *nude* mice per group were injected with 2X10⁶ H23 cells (CD133-; CD133+/HFB cells; and total H23 population) in the presence of matrigel on their flank. Due to the small population of CD133(+) cells (5.36%) MACSorted CD133(+) population was not taken. The cells were either MACSorted for CD133 negativity from a static culture of H23 cells, or were enriched and proliferated in the HFB for 5-days. The expression of CD133, CD34, and CD38 was checked by flow cytometry before injecting the cells into the mice Purity of CD133(-), and HFB cultured were 99.7% pure on average and total H23 was found to have 5.36% CD133(+) population on average.

H23 cells contained 5.36% of CD133(+) cells, 5.18% CD34(+), and 0.4± CD38(+) cells. H23 cells were shown to contain a high percentage of CD38(-) within the CD34(+) cells (51.81%) (Table 3) and 21.36% CD38(-)/CD34(+) of H23 cells within the CD133(+) population. Mice injected with the HFB cultured H23 cells grew tumors after 6 weeks from the injection while the mice injected with the CD133(-) H23 cells didn't show any sign of palpable or measurable tumor formation (Figs. 18 and 19). The nude mice injected with the CD133(+) derived from a culture of H23 cells in the HFB for 5-days grew in *nude* mice more rapidly establishing bigger tumors than the H23 cells from a static culture, leading to the idea that the HFB had selected and proliferated tumor stem cells with the ability to engraft *in vivo*.



Figure 18. Pictures taken of *nude* mice. CD133(-) H23 cells were sorted using an antibody against CD133 coupled to magnetic beads. CD133(+) cells were obtained by 5-days of culture in the HFB. Mice show tumor formation capacity of $2X10^6$ cells injected. Left panel, shows lack of tumor formation in a mouse injected with CD133(-) cells. Central panel shows tumor formation in a mouse injected with H23 cells harvested from a static 1G culture. Left panel shows a considerable bigger tumor formation in a mouse injected with CD133(+) cells.



Figure 19. *Nude* mice tumor growth measurement. CD133(-) H23 cells showed no growth, the HFB cultured were CD133(+) cells showed the greatest growth. $2X10^{6}$ cells were injected.

3.7 Simulated microgravity enhances apoptosis and sensitizes cancer stem cells to chemotherapy.

This study tested the ability of microgravity to sensitize the osteosarcoma cells to various chemotherapy agents used in cancer therapy. It was discovered that the microgravity environment sensitized the CD133(+) resistant osteosarcoma cells to various chemotherapy agents at clinically relevant doses. The sensitivity of osteosarcoma cells to cisplatin, doxorubicin, and methotrexate, which are the drugs of choice for this tumor type in the clinical settings, was examined. SAOS-2 cells were grown for 5-days in the HFB and then 1×10^4 cells were plated in 96-well dishes and were subjected, along

with a comparable number of cells of the other samples, to 5, 10, and 15 μ g/mL of cisplatin for 24 hours and then subjected to MTT assay (Fig. 20). Equal amounts of cells were used for the doxorubicin and methotrexate treatments. For methotrexate treatments, the cells were subjected to 4, 11, 22, and 45 μ g/mL of methotrexate for 24 hours and then subjected to MTT assay. For doxorubicin treatments the samples were treated with 0.5, 1.1, and 2.2 µg/mL of doxorubicin for 24 hours and then subjected to MTT assay. The MTT assay is a convenient colorimetric assay that assesses the number of viable cells versus the number of dead cell in a given sample. The CD133(+) cells grown in the HFB increased their sensitivity to the cisplatin, doxorubicin, and methotrexate treatments (Figs. 20, 21, and 22). These phenomena may be due to the fact that the cancer stem cells were stimulated to proliferate by culture in the HFB environment. The CD133(+) cells that were not subjected to HFB conditions appear to be resistant to the same treatment regiment. Similar results were achieved by treating the cells with the chemotherapeutic agents for 1-hour and subjecting the samples to MTT assay 24-hours later. This data has been confirmed with other techniques such as measurement of cell viability by trypan blue exclusion cell-count before and after chemotherapy treatment as well as with flowcytometry analysis of Annexin-V.



Figure 19. Sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to cisplatin following growth in simulated microgravity. A) LD_{50} for cisplatin determined for the SAOS-2 cells. An LD_{50} of 10µg/mL for cisplatin was determined exposing the SAOS-2 cells to a 24-hours treatment using the MTT assay. B) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 5µg/mL of cisplatin following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead. C) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to a clinically relevant dose of 10µg/mL of cisplatin following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead. D) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells of 15µg/mL of cisplatin following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead. D) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells of 15µg/mL of cisplatin following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead.



Figure 20. Sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to methotrexate following growth in simulated microgravity. A) LD_{50} for methotrexate determined for the SAOS-2 cells. An LD_{50} of 22µg/mL for methotrexate was determined exposing the SAOS-2 cells to a 24-hours treatment to the drug, using the MTT assay. B) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 4µg/mL of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead. C) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 11µg/mL of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment are sensitive, instead. C) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 11µg/mL of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment assay.

selected with the HFB culture system are greatly sensitive, instead. D) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to a clinically relevant dose of $22\mu g/mL$ of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead. E) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to $45\mu g/mL$ of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells to $45\mu g/mL$ of methotrexate following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are resistant to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive, instead.



Figure 21. Sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to doxorubicin following growth in simulated microgravity. A) LD_{50} for doxorubicin determined for the SAOS-2 cells. An LD_{50} of 0.5µg/mL for doxorubicin was determined exposing the SAOS-2 cells to a 24-hours treatment to the drug, using an MTT assay. B) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 0.25µg/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are sensitive to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are even more sensitive to the treatment, instead. C) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2

cells to 0.5μ g/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells show sensitivity to the clinically relevant dose of 0.5μ g/mL of doxorubicin, however the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are greatly sensitized to the chemotherapy treatment. D) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to a dose of 1.1μ g/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. The CD133(+) cells show sensitivity to a dose of 1.1μ g/mL of doxorubicin, however the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitized to the chemotherapy treatment. E) Histogram showing the sensitivity of SAOS-2 cells to 2.2μ g/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are sensitive to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive to 2.2μ g/mL of doxorubicin following a 24-hours treatment, and using an MTT assay. CD133(+) cells are sensitive to the chemotherapy treatment, but the CD133(+) SAOS-2 cells proliferated and selected with the HFB culture system are sensitive.

Interestingly, the CD133(+) osteosarcoma cells had an overall resistance to any dose of the cisplatin and methotrexate treatments tested, whether above or below the assessed LD₅₀. However, the cancer cells stimulated to grow in the HFB, which are CD133(+), showed enhanced cell death even at doses well-below the LD₅₀, suggesting that environments in which lack of gravity could be simulated may be used to lower the necessary dose of chemotherapy treatments for patients.

Surprisingly, the CD133(+) osteosarcoma cells are sensitive to treatments with doxorubicin even at doses lower than the LD₅₀. However, the CD133(+) cancer cells stimulated to grow in the HFB, showed enhanced cell death also at doses well-below the clinically relevant doses that correspond to the LD₅₀ for this drug, again suggesting that the microgravity environment could be used to enhance treatment outcomes at lower doses and may reduce and/or eliminate the notorious highly toxic effects of doxorubicin.

The apoptotic effect of the HFB on the SAOS-2 cells were investigated by measuring the activity of caspase-3 by using the colorimetric caspase kit to measures the activity of caspases-3 in the samples grown in the HFB for 5-days and treated with 10 µg/mL of CDDP for 24-hours. Caspase-3 activity was measured 24-hours after the

chemotherapy treatment and according to the data previously presented. The SAOS-2 cells cultured in the HFB for 5-days showed an 3.5-fold increase of relative caspases-3 activity detected following CDDP treatment vs. the 2-fold of increased caspases-3 activity detected in SAOS-2 cells treated with the same amount of CDDP (10 μ g/mL), compared to static growth condition, indicating that the HFB stimulated the CDDP-induced apoptotic index of the SAOS-2 cells (Fig. 23).



Figure 22. Graphic representation of the relative caspase-3 activity of SAOS-2 cells exposed to CDDP after growth stimulation in simulated microgravity. SAOS-2 cells grown for 5 days in the hydrofocusing bioreactor and treated with 10 μ g/mL of CDDP die by apoptosis as evidenced by a caspases-3 colorimetric assay. The white bar illustrates the caspase-3 activity recovered from SAOS-2 cells grown in the HFB and then treated with CDDP for 24 hours. The black bar illustrates the caspase-3 activity recovered from SAOS-2 cells grown in static normal (1G) condition and then treated with CDDP for 24 hours, and the grey bar indicates the basal caspases-3 activity of SAOS-2 cells grown in static 1G condition.

The data presented here clearly show that the HFB conditions greatly sensitize the cancer stem cells to various chemotherapeutic agents. Importantly, it shows that the cancer stem cells, which are normally resistant to chemotherapy treatment, become sensitive even at low doses of the noxious drugs.

Chapter IV: Discussion

One of the biggest obstacles of stem cell research results from the small number of stem cells isolated from tissues. This limits research conducted on normal adult stem cells as well as on cancer stem cells from liquid or solid tumors. Of course, this issue may be overcome by *in vitro* propagation of stem cells (cancerous or not) to obtain a sufficient number of cells to develop novel therapies. The purpose of this study was to select the best experimental condition required to stimulate cancer stem cells proliferation, using the HFB, and then test for specific cell markers and sensitivity of CSCs to various chemotherapy agents.

The HFB showed that it was capable in 5-days and 7-days to increased cell growth compared to the 1G control. A 15-fold proliferation of the CD133(+) cellular fraction was observed with cells that were cultured for 7-days at optimized conditions in the HFB. Additionally, 100% of the harvested cells were found to be CD133(+), indicating that the HFB had selected for the SAOS-2 undifferentiated cellular fraction. In order to characterize and investigate the cells grown in the HFB, the expression levels of various adhesion molecules and stem cell markers before and after culturing the cells in simulated microgravity were assessed. Interestingly, the expression levels of several stem cell markers other than CD133 were also increased after a 5-day culture period in the HFB. The markers CD133, CD34, CD38, CD117/c-Kit, Sparc, Sox-9, RunX-2, Stro-1, Osteocalcin, Endoglin, Integrin- β 1, and OCT-4, all showed increased of expression after a 5-day run when compared to static growth control conditions. The increased expression of the tested markers following exposure of the cells to the simulated microgravity

environment, of the HFB, points toward various scenarios. One of the likely scenarios is that simulated microgravity could epigenetically regulate the expression of genes involved in cell-cell adhesion and migration, which are expressed during embryogenesis.

It was important to determine what was causing this selection of CSCs in the HFB. Apoptosis was the first mechanism looked at and was determined to be an important factor, causing the death of the CD133(-) population. This was confirmed by Annexin-V assay on unsorted SAOS-2 in cultured in the HFB for 3-days and 5-days compared to CD133(+) cells cultured in the HFB for 5-days (Figs 10A-10F).

It was also important to evaluate the proliferation of the CD133(+) population cultured in the HFB. Cell cycle analysis showed that CD133(+) cells are in a G2/M arrest (Fig. 17). This shows that the CD133(+) cultured in 1G conditions do not proliferate but remain in a quiescent state. Cell counts show an increase in growth, however, it is important to confirm that the unsorted cells in the HFB, the enriched population of CD133(+), were truly the cells responsible for proliferation. This was accomplished by staining cells for CD133(+) and Ki-67. The results showed that the cells grown in the HFB expressed more of the proliferation marker Ki-67 then that of MACSorted CD133(+) 1G control (Fig. 18).

Since CSCs are thought to be responsible for initiating the tumor. It has been shown that CD133(+)/CD34(+) cells have a higher engraftment capacity than their CD133(-)/CD34(+) counterpart [75, 76]. Expanding evidence highlighted the role of CD133 as a marker of CSCs in various human tumors [34] in conjunction with other stem cell markers. CSCs are significantly enriched in CD133(+) subpopulations derived from human colon cancer and hepatocellular carcinomas, as shown by their potential to both

self-renew and differentiate, to form colonies, and proliferate *in vitro*, and by their ability to reform the original tumor phenotype when transplanted either subcutaneously or into the renal capsule of immunodeficient mice [77-79]. This study found CD133 highly expressed (85%±0.6 positivity) in a cell line of hepatocarcinoma (Hep-3b). Additionally, CD133(+) CSCs have been recently shown to play a critical role in the initiation process of bone metastasis. In fact, multivariate analysis showed that CD133 expression is an independent predictor of bone metastasis [80], supporting the importance of CD133 as a central defining factor in the CSC phenotype. This lead to injections of *nude* mice with the CD133(+) derived from a culture of H23 cells in the HFB for 5-days, CD133(-), and total H23 population. This study found that HFB cultured cells grew in *nude* mice more rapidly establishing bigger tumors than the H23 cells from a static culture, showing that the HFB had selected and proliferated tumor stem cells with the ability to engraft *in vivo*.

As stated previously, some types of tumors are highly resistant to chemotherapy and other forms of treatment. Although aggressive treatments can destroy the majority of the cancerous cells, a small fraction of them remain and often later regenerate into even larger masses of tumor cells that are even more resistant treatment [3, 14, 24]. It is important to have a thorough understanding of mechanisms leading to tumor development and drug resistance to arrive at effective therapies for cancer patients.

It is widely accepted that cancer stem cells are responsible for tumor recurrence after chemotherapy or irradiation therapy. Although it is still not clear whether the cancer stem cells are derived from original tissue-derived stem cells, bone marrow stem cells or mature cells that have undergone a dedifferentiation process, it has been suggested that novel strategies for successful cancer therapy should focus on the elimination of cancer

stem cells [29].

Osteosarcoma is a highly resistant tumor to conventional therapies, it was for this reason that this study investigated whether osteosarcoma cell lines contain a subpopulation of putative stem cells that could be targeted for anti-cancer therapy. The importance of this work is summarized by the unique ability of the HFB to proliferate stem cells and to sensitize them to low doses of chemotherapy. The CD133(+) osteosarcoma cells, which are chemotherapy resistant to the various drugs, showed an increase sensitivity to the same drugs at much lower doses than the LD₅₀ and this sensitization switch was operated by the microgravity environment.

This study used the HFB to stimulate cancer stem cells proliferation, and then tested for specific cell markers and sensitivity of the CSCs to various chemotherapy agents. Using the HFB a novel technique has now been formulated to select and propagate cancer stem cells. This will likely prove to be an invaluable tool in furthering stem cell research, embryonic and adult, as well as offering a rapid screening method to test chemotherapeutic agents that are more affective against cancer stem cells. Additionally, the data presented in this study clearly showed that CSCs, which are normally resistant to chemotherapy treatment, become sensitive also at low doses of chemo treatment. This could be an important advancement in the therapeutic options of oncologic patients, allowing for lower doses of chemo agents administered as well as for higher response rates.
References

- Reya T, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF, Weissman IL. Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. Nature 2001;414:105-11.
- Hideshi I., Masaaki I., Keisuke I., Daisuke O., Naotsugu H., Koshi M., Masaki M. Cancer stem cells and chemoradiation resistance. Cancer Science, 99: 1871-1877 2008.
- 3. Guo, W, Lasky, JL, 3rd, and *Wu*, H. Cancer stem cells. Pediatr Res, *59*: 59R-64R, 2006.
- Shipitsin M, Polyak K. The cancer stem cell hypothesis: in search of definitions, markers, and relevance. Lab Invest 2008;88:459-63.
- Gao JX. Cancer stem cells: the lessons from pre-cancerous stem cells. J Cell Mol Med 2008;12:67-96.
- Fang, D, Nguyen, TK, Leishear, K, Finko, R, Kulp, AN, Hotz, S, Van Belle, PA, Xu, X, Elder, DE, and Herlyn, M. A tumorigenic subpopulation with stem cell properties in melanomas. Cancer Res, 65: 9328-9337, 2005.
- Kelly K, Yin JJ. Prostate cancer and metastasis initiating stem cells. Cell Res 2008;18:528-37.
- Ponti, D, Costa, A, Zaffaroni, N, Pratesi, G, Petrangolini, G, Coradini, D, Pilotti,
 S, Pierotti, MA, and Daidone, MG. Isolation and in vitro propagation of tumorigenic breast cancer cells with stem/progenitor cell properties. Cancer Res, 65: 5506-5511, 2005.
- Dick, JE. Acute myeloid leukemia stem cells. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1044: 1-5, 2005.

- Al-Hajj, M, Wicha, MS, Benito-Hernandez, A, Morrison, SJ, and Clarke, MF.
 Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, *100*: 3983-3988, 2003.
- Singh, SK, Clarke, ID, Terasaki, M, Bonn, VE, Hawkins, C, Squire, J, and Dirks,
 PB. Identification of a cancer stem cell in human brain tumors. Cancer Res, *63*: 5821-5828, 2003.
- Caussinus, E, Hirth, F. Asymmetric stem cell division in development and cancer.
 Prog Mol Subcell Biol, 45: 205-225, 2007.
- Wang JC, Dick JE. Cancer stem cells: lessons from leukemia. Trends Cell Biol 2005;15:494-501.
- Soltysova A, Altanerova V, Altaner C. Cancer stem cells. Neoplasma 2005;52:435-40.
- 15. Farnie G, Clarke RB. Mammary stem cells and breast cancer--role of Notch signalling. Stem Cell Rev 2007;3:169-75.
- Molyneux G, Regan J, Smalley MJ. Mammary stem cells and breast cancer. Cell Mol Life Sci 2007;64:3248-60.
- Panagiotakos G, Tabar V. Brain tumor stem cells. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep 2007;7:215-20.
- Peacock CD, Watkins DN. Cancer stem cells and the ontogeny of lung cancer. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:2883-9.
- Zabierowski SE, Herlyn M. Melanoma stem cells: the dark seed of melanoma. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:2890-4.

- 20. Collins, AT, Berry, PA, Hyde, C, Stower, MJ, and Maitland, NJ. Prospective identification of tumorigenic prostate cancer stem cells. Cancer Res, *65:* 10946-10951, 2005.
- Kim, CF, Jackson, EL, Woolfenden, AE, Lawrence, S, Babar, I, Vogel, S, Crowley, D, Bronson, RT, and Jacks, T. Identification of bronchioalveolar stem cells in normal lung and lung cancer. Cell, *121*: 823-835, 2005.
- 22. Parker, HG, Kukekova, AV, Akey, DT, Goldstein, O, Kirkness, EF, Baysac, KC, Mosher, DS, Aguirre, GD, Acland, GM, and Ostrander, EA. Breed relationships facilitate fine-mapping studies: A 7.8-kb deletion cosegregates with Collie eye anomaly across multiple dog breeds. Genome Res, *17:* 1562-1571, 2007.
- Okamoto OK, Perez JF. Targeting cancer stem cells with monoclonal antibodies: a new perspective in cancer therapy and diagnosis. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 2008;8:387-93.
- Rajan P, Srinivasan R. Targeting Cancer Stem Cells in Cancer Prevention and Therapy. Stem Cell Rev 2008.
- Ren C, Kumar S, Chanda D, et al. Cancer gene therapy using mesenchymal stem cells expressing interferon-beta in a mouse prostate cancer lung metastasis model. Gene Ther 2008.
- Lin TL, Fu C, Sakamoto KM. Cancer stem cells: the root of the problem. Pediatr Res 2007;62:239.
- 27. Kasper S. Stem cells: The root of prostate cancer? J Cell Physiol 2008;216:332-6.

- 28. Richard, C, Yau, J, Th'ng, JP, and Duivenvoorden, WC. Naturally occurring resistance of bone marrow mononuclear and metastatic cancer cells to anticancer agents. Clin Exp Metastasis, *23:* 249-258, 2006.
- Dean M, Fojo T, Bates S. Tumour stem cells and drug resistance. Nat Rev Cancer 2005;5:275-84.
- Houghton J, Morozov A, Smirnova I, Wang TC. Stem cells and cancer. Semin Cancer Biol 2007;17:191-203.
- Radtke F, Clevers H. Self-renewal and cancer of the gut: two sides of a coin. Science 2005;307:1904-9.
- Sales KM, Winslet MC, Seifalian AM. Stem cells and cancer: an overview. Stem Cell Rev 2007;3:249-55.
- Sell S. Cancer and stem cell signaling: a guide to preventive and therapeutic strategies for cancer stem cells. Stem Cell Rev 2007;3:1-6.
- Neuzil J, Stantic M, Zobalova R, et al. Tumour-initiating cells vs. cancer 'stem' cells and CD133: what's in the name? Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2007;355:855-9.
- 35. Beier, D, Hau, P, Proescholdt, M, Lohmeier, A, Wischhusen, J, Oefner, PJ, Aigner, L, Brawanski, A, Bogdahn, U, Beier CP. CD133+ and CD133 Glioblastoma-Derived Cancer Stem Cells Show Differential Growth Characteristics and Molecular Profiles. Cancer Res 2007;67:4010-15.
- 36. Dome B, Timar J, Dobos J, et al. Identification and clinical significance of circulating endothelial progenitor cells in human non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer Res 2006;66:7341-7. 58.

- Breza TS, Magro CM. CD34 expression in primary cutaneous malignant melanoma: apropos of a case and review of the aberrant melanoma phenotype. J Cutan Pathol 2005;32:685-9.
- Patten PE, Buggins AG, Richards J, et al. CD38 expression in chronic lymphocytic leukemia is regulated by the tumor microenvironment. Blood 2008;111:5173-81.
- 39. Lapidot T, Sirard C, Vormoor J, et al. A cell initiating human acute myeloid leukaemia after transplantation into SCID mice. Nature 1994;367:645-8.
- Miettinen M, Lasota J. KIT (CD117): a review on expression in normal and neoplastic tissues, and mutations and their clinicopathologic correlation. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol 2005;13:205-20.
- Kitamura Y, Hirotab S. Kit as a human oncogenic tyrosine kinase. Cell Mol Life Sci 2004;61:2924-31.
- 42. Akin C, Metcalfe DD. The biology of Kit in disease and the application of pharmacogenetics. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2004;114:13-9; quiz 20.
- Simmons PJ, Gronthos S, Zannettino A, Ohta S, Graves S. Isolation, characterization and functional activity of human marrow stromal progenitors in hemopoiesis. Prog Clin Biol Res 1994;389:271-80.
- 44. Gronthos S, Graves SE, Ohta S, Simmons PJ. The STRO-1+ fraction of adult human bone marrow contains the osteogenic precursors. Blood 1994;84:4164-73.
- 45. Gronthos S, Zannettino AC. A method to isolate and purify human bone marrow stromal stem cells. Methods Mol Biol 2008;449:45-57.

- 46. Okita K, Ichisaka T, Yamanaka S. Generation of germline-competent induced pluripotent stem cells. Nature 2007;448:313-7.
- 47. Chang CC, Shieh GS, Wu P, Lin CC, Shiau AL, Wu CL. Oct-3/4 expression reflects tumor progression and regulates motility of bladder cancer cells. Cancer Res 2008;68:6281-91.
- Christenson RH. Biochemical markers of bone metabolism: an overview. Clin Biochem 1997;30:573-93.
- Franceschi RT. The developmental control of osteoblast-specific gene expression: role of specific transcription factors and the extracellular matrix environment. Crit Rev Oral Biol Med 1999;10:40-57.
- Karsenty G. Transcriptional regulation of osteoblast differentiation during development. Front Biosci 1998;3:d834-7.
- 51. Zhou G, Zheng Q, Engin F, et al. Dominance of SOX9 function over RUNX2 during skeletogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103:19004-9.
- 52. Sanz-Rodriguez F, Guerrero-Esteo M, Botella LM, Banville D, Vary CP, Bernabeu C. Endoglin regulates cytoskeletal organization through binding to ZRP-1, a member of the Lim family of proteins. J Biol Chem 2004;279:32858-68.
- 53. Berrier AL, Yamada KM. Cell-matrix adhesion. J Cell Physiol 2007;213:565-73.
- 54. Kirfel G, Rigort A, Borm B, Herzog V. Cell migration: mechanisms of rear detachment and the formation of migration tracks. Eur J Cell Biol 2004;83:717-24.

- 55. Tartare-Deckert S, Chavey C, Monthouel MN, Gautier N, Van Obberghen E. The matricellular protein SPARC/osteonectin as a newly identified factor up-regulated in obesity. J Biol Chem 2001;276:22231-7.
- 56. Mihailova, M, Trenev, V, Genova, P, Konstantinov, S. Process Simulation in a Mechatronic Bioreactor Device with Speed-Regulated Motors for Growing of Three-Dimensional Cell Cultures. N.Y. Acad Sci 2006;1091: 470–489.
- 57. Zayzafoon, M, Meyers, VE, McDonald JM. Microgravity: the immune response and bone. Immunological Reviews 2005;208: 267–280.
- 58. Stockler, M, Wilcken, NR, Ghersi, D, and Simes, RJ. Systematic reviews of chemotherapy and endocrine therapy in metastatic breast cancer. Cancer Treat Rev, 26: 151-168, 2000.
- 59. Jordan, CT, Guzman, ML, and Noble, M. Cancer stem cells. N Engl J Med, *355:* 1253-1261, 2006.
- 60. Schuetze SM. Chemotherapy in the management of osteosarcoma and Ewing's sarcoma. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2007;5:449-55.
- 61. Reedijk J, Lohman PH. Cisplatin: synthesis, antitumour activity and mechanism of action. Pharm Weekbl Sci 1985;7:173-80.
- White JC. Recent concepts on the mechanism of action of methotrexate. Cancer Treat Rep 1981;65 Suppl 1:3-12.
- 63. Sartiano GP, Lynch WE, Bullington WD. Mechanism of action of the anthracycline anti-tumor antibiotics, doxorubicin, daunomycin and rubidazone: preferential inhibition of DNA polymerase alpha. J Antibiot (Tokyo) 1979;32:1038-45.

- 64. Berend KR, Pietrobon R, Moore JO, Dibernardo L, Harrelson JM, Scully SP. Adjuvant chemotherapy for osteosarcoma may not increase survival after neoadjuvant chemotherapy and surgical resection. J Surg Oncol 2001;78:162-70.
- 65. Ferguson WS, Goorin AM. Current treatment of osteosarcoma. Cancer Invest 2001;19:292-315.
- 66. Zalupski MM, Rankin C, Ryan JR, et al. Adjuvant therapy of osteosarcoma--APhase II trial: Southwest Oncology Group study 9139. Cancer 2004;100:818-25.
- 67. Gibbs CP, Kukekov VG, Reith JD, et al. Stem-like cells in bone sarcomas: implications for tumorigenesis. Neoplasia 2005;7:967-76.
- Gerdes, J, Li, L, Schlueter, C, Duchrow, M, Wohlenberg, C, Gerlach, C, Stahmer, I, Kloth, S, Brandt, E, and Flad, HD. Immunobiochemical and Molecular Biologic Characterization of the Cell Proliferation-associated Nuclear Antigen That Is Defined by Monoclonal Antibody Ki-67. Am J Pathol 1991;138:867-873
- 69. Hemmati HD, Nakano I, Lazareff JA, et al. Cancerous stem cells can arise from pediatric brain tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003;100:15178-83.
- Galli R, Binda E, Orfanelli U, et al. Isolation and characterization of tumorigenic, stem-like neural precursors from human glioblastoma. Cancer Res 2004;64:7011-21.
- 71. Costello RT, Mallet F, Gaugler B, et al. Human acute myeloid leukemia CD34+/CD38- progenitor cells have decreased sensitivity to chemotherapy and Fas-induced apoptosis, reduced immunogenicity, and impaired dendritic cell transformation capacities. Cancer Res 2000;60:4403-11.

- Vormoor J, Lapidot T, Pflumio F, et al. Immature human cord blood progenitors engraft and proliferate to high levels in severe combined immunodeficient mice. Blood 1994;83:2489-97.
- Vormoor J, Lapidot T, Pflumio F, et al. SCID mice as an in vivo model of human cord blood hematopoiesis. Blood Cells 1994;20:316-20; discussion 20-2.
- 74. Claudio PP, Howard CM, Pacilio C, et al. Mutations in the retinoblastoma-related gene RB2/p130 in lung tumors and suppression of tumor growth in vivo by retrovirus-mediated gene transfer. Cancer Res 2000;60:372-82.
- 75. de Wynter EA, Buck D, Hart C, et al. CD34+AC133+ cells isolated from cord blood are highly enriched in long-term culture-initiating cells, NOD/SCIDrepopulating cells and dendritic cell progenitors. Stem Cells 1998;16:387-96.
- 76. Gordon PR, Leimig T, Babarin-Dorner A, et al. Large-scale isolation of CD133+ progenitor cells from G-CSF mobilized peripheral blood stem cells. Bone Marrow Transplant 2003;31:17-22.
- 77. O'Brien CA, Pollett A, Gallinger S, Dick JE. A human colon cancer cell capable of initiating tumour growth in immunodeficient mice. Nature 2007;445:106-10.
- Ricci-Vitiani L, Lombardi DG, Pilozzi E, et al. Identification and expansion of human colon-cancer-initiating cells. Nature 2007;445:111-5.
- 79. Suetsugu A, Nagaki M, Aoki H, Motohashi T, Kunisada T, Moriwaki H. Characterization of CD133+ hepatocellular carcinoma cells as cancer stem/progenitor cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2006;351:820-4.

80. Mehra N, Penning M, Maas J, et al. Progenitor marker CD133 mRNA is elevated in peripheral blood of cancer patients with bone metastases. Clin Cancer Res 2006;12:4859-66.

Curriculum Vitae

Name: Sarah Elizabeth Daron Kelly Birth Place: Cincinnati, OH Current Residence: Huntington, WV

Present Positions

Graduate student and researcher, Biomedical Sciences, School of Medicine, Marshall University, Huntington, WV

Education

MS Biological Sciences, Marshall University, Huntington, WV **BS** Biological Sciences, Marshall University, Huntington, WV

Teaching Experience

Lab Instructor, Principles of Biology, Clearwater Christian College, 2003 Substitute Lecturer, Human Biology BSC 105, Marshall University, 2008 Lab Instructor, Cell Biology BSC 322, Marshall University, 2008 Lab Instructor, Cell Biology BSC 322, Marshall University, 2009

Research Laboratory Experience

Research Assistant, Biology Department, Marshall University (2006-2009)

Research Grants

Graduate Research Fellowship Program - NASA West Virginia Space Grant Consortium (June 2008) Charles C. Gould Scholarship- Marshall University (May 2008) Travel Grant - American Society for Gravitational and Space Biology (October 2007) Travel Grant - NASA West Virginia Space Grant Consortium (September 2007) Graduate Research Fellowship Program - NASA West Virginia Space Grant Consortium (May 2007)

NASA Space Grant Scholarship – NASA (November 2006)

College of Science Tuition Waiver Scholarship Award - Marshall University (November 2006)

Posters

Undergraduate Research Day at the Capitol February 8th 2007 Presentation was given at West Virginia's state capital to the states delegates about the current research project on "Bioreactor Production of Plant Pharmaceuticals."

Sigma Xi

April 28th 2007

Presentation was given at Marshall University to fellow students and faculty about the current research project on "Medicinal Plant Cell Cultures in Microgravity-based Bioreactor."

STaR Symposium	September 17 th 2007
Presentation was given at Waterfront Place Hotel in Morgantown, WV to fellow	
students and faculty in the state of West Virginia about the current research project on	
"Production of Bioproducts in a Microgravity-based Bioreactor."	

American Society for Gravitational Space Biology 23rd Annual Meeting October 25-28th 2007 Presentation was given at AMES Research Center to fellow students and faculty from around the world about the current research project on "Selection of Tumor Stem Cells from Tumor Cell lines."

Life in Space for Life on Earth June 22-27th 2008 This presentation was given at a conference in Angers, France. This conference was hosted by European Space Agency (ESA) along with International Society for Gravitational Physiology (ISGP), American Society for Gravitational Space Biology (ASGSB), and European Low Gravity Research Association (ELGRA). Presentation was given about "Rapid Selection and Proliferation of Cancer Stem Cells in a NASA Developed Microgravity Bioreactor."

Advances in Cell Differentiation and Development Symposium November 14th, 2008 Cell Differentiation and Development Center (*CDDC*) First Annual Symposium was held at Memorial Student Center, Marshall University where a Presentation was given to fellow students and faculty from the region on the "Selection of Tumor Stem Cells from Tumor Cell lines." This was a competitive poster competition where I received first place.

STaR Symposium

April 13-14th, 2009

Presentation was given at Charleston Marriott Town Center in Charleston, WV to fellow students and faculty in the state of West Virginia about the current research project on "Rapid Selection and Proliferation of Cancer Stem Cells in a NASA Developed Microgravity Bioreactor: Chemotherapeutic Implications."

Publications

Rapid Selection and Proliferation of Cancer Stem Cells in a NASA Developed Microgravity Bioreactor. S. E. Kelly, Di Benedetto A., Valluri, J.V., Claudio, P.P. reviewing process June 2008 Gravitational and Space Biology

Protein Expression in Glycine max Cells under Microgravity Conditions. Jagan Valluri, W. Kelly, and S. Kelly October 2008 Gravitational and Space Biology

Associations

American Society for Gravitational Space Biology (ASGSB) 2007-2008, Student Member